
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

MARCH 5, 2007 
 
 

 The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Mayor Mark 
G. Schaeffer.  Council members present were Patrick J. Cahill, 
A. Douglas Chervenak, Memphis P. Evans, Gene A. Mullen and 
Valerie M. White.  Councilman William D. Pressley Sr. was 
present by phone.  Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg 
III, Capt. Wilbert Bordley, Attorney John Terence Jaywork and 
Recording Secretary Carol C. McKinney. 
 
 Capt. Bordley led the Pledge of Allegiance and Mayor 
Schaeffer asked for a moment of silent reflection. 
 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Councilman Chervenak asked to add under Other Business, 
Mission Statement for Charter Review Committee. 

 
Mr. Hugg asked to remove Old Business Item 8A, Third 

Reading of Ordinance No. 001-07 ref. Vacant Buildings.  He noted 
that the Business Development Committee has not given their 
final recommendations. 

 
Councilman Cahill made a motion to accept the agenda as 

amended.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried 
unanimously. 

 
READING, CORRECTION, APPROVAL OR DISPOSITION OF 

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
 

Councilman Mullen made a motion to approve the minutes of 
the meeting of February 20, 2007 as presented.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 

 
REPORTS 

 
PRESIDING OFFICER:  Mayor Schaeffer had no report. 

 
TOWN ATTORNEY:  Mr. Jaywork had no report. 

 
POLICE REPORT:  Captain Bordley said the Police Report was in 
packets. 

 
TOWN MANAGER:  Mr. Hugg said his written report was in packets. 
COMMITTEES: 
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 Councilman Chervenak reported that the Long Range Planning 
Committee met.  They had long discussions about the Library and 
issues concerning the Library.  He added that we are on the 
docket with the State concerning funding for the Library from 
the State for 2008.   
 

Councilman Chervenak said they talked about annexations 
going on and expressed the fact that these things were on the 
docket before we got here and we are moving toward creating a 
Route 13 corridor north of Duck Creek. 

 
Councilman Mullen reported that the Finance Committee met 

on February 27, 2007. Our Financial Advisor, Lester Guthorn, 
presented us with several options concerning the Capital 
Projects budget.  He noted that the rest of the meeting was 
dedicated to the capital projects budget which will be coming up 
later in this meeting. 

 
Mr. Hugg said that, later in the meeting, Councilman 

Pressley will address issues discussed by the Business 
Development Committee. 

 
RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 

 
Visitors present included John O’Grady, Ann Henning, Larry 

Thornton, Gordon and Helen Miller, Michael Pearson, Duane and 
Kathy Young, Marian Bower, William Wilson, Bonnie Lawrence, Seth 
Clevenger, Pat Stombaugh, Patrick McCullar, Bernard Brown, 
Joseph Sheridan, David Thomas. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said this is the time for anyone in the 

audience who wishes to come and address Council.  He asked that 
anyone doing so give their name and address for the record. 

 
Mr. Hugg introduced Patrick McCullar, President of DEMEC, 

and said he has a brief presentation for Council.   Mr. Hugg 
said it is important for this Council and the citizens to know 
what is going on with DEMEC.  He added that there is a copy of 
Mr. McCullar’s information on Council table for each of you. 

 
Mr. McCullar presented a power point program (copy attached 

to these minutes) and highlighted a number of important issues.  
He noted that the Town of Smyrna has its own electric utility 
and is a member of DEMEC along with a number of other Delaware 
municipalities.  DEMEC purchases the power for the 
municipalities to distribute to its homes and businesses.   
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Mr. McCullar said DEMEC is a joint action agency.  The 
biggest thing they do is jointly acquire electric power for the 
members.  DEMEC also provides regulatory representation at the 
State Legislature and at the Federal Emergency Regulatory 
Commission.  The PJM grid impacts what our electric costs. 

 
Mr. McCullar noted that the power we purchase closest to 

home is the most expensive.  There is cheaper power available to 
our west, but the transmission lines needed to get that power to 
our customers is inadequate to carry the loads.  Therefore, we 
end up paying more for our power simply because of where we end 
up buying it.  

 
Mr. McCullar also spoke about possible upgrades to the 

industry, including a windmill farm about thirteen miles off the 
coast of Rehoboth, upgrades to the Indian River Power Plant and 
upgrades to transmission lines, none of which is cheap. 

 
He also noted that the Sam Beasley power plant in Smyrna is 

the cleanest in the State today.  When it was built, we spent 
about $1.5 million more than we had to spend.  This insured that 
we have a very clean operating plant and it is one that we are 
very proud of. 

 
Councilman Chervenak asked if congestion means that you 

have a wire than can carry only so much electricity.  Mr. 
McCullar said congestion is when electricity needs to be 
supplied to an area but you can’t get it to them across existing 
lines because congestion is too dense.  Closer energy costs more 
and that is what you have to take because the transmission 
system won’t handle it.  Mr. McCullar noted that this 
transmission system was built thirty-five years ago.  The lines 
were constructed away from the cities.  Demand has increased and 
now the lines are not capable of getting the power to the 
cities.  In the meantime, you have to use more expensive 
generators closer to the areas where the power is needed. 

 
Councilman Chervenak asked if the generator in Smyrna is 

more expensive than in West Virginia.  Mr. McCullar replied yes 
but there are hours when we get power at less cost than if we 
had to bring it from further away.  That plant has saved us 
thirty to forty percent at some times.  We need more 
transmission lines. 

 
Councilman Chervenak asked what other states are doing.  

Mr. McCullar said they are paying more for electricity and 
trying to get transmission lines and power plants built.  
Industry demand is to get efficient electric at affordable 
prices.  Larger power plants are more efficient.  The options 
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are (1) build more transmission lines; and (2) build new nuclear 
power plants; and our problems today will go away. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer said aren’t there some federal loosening of 

building new power plants.  Mr. McCullar said yes, there are 
incentives for that and for new transmission lines.  Social and 
political issues are making this move more slowly.  He added 
that it would take fifteen to twenty years to get a nuclear 
power plant up and running. 

 
Councilman Cahill compared moving electricity to moving 

water.  The larger the pipe, the more water that can flow 
through it.  It is the same with electricity.  If we had more, 
larger transmission lines, we could move a lot more electricity 
through them. 

 
Mayor Schaeffer asked if the Coop has generation.  Mr. 

McCullar replied no. 
 
Mr. Thornton said the administrative costs for DEMEC are 

about 1%.  He asked Mr. McCullar to explain. 
 
Mr. McCullar said it costs about $800,000 per year that the 

members contribute to operating DEMEC for administrative, 
technical and legal consulting work.  He added that he is amazed 
at how efficient they can operate. 

 
Pat Stombaugh asked if Mr. McCullar has heard about Iceland 

where citizens get free electricity.  They laid cables to 
Europe.  She asked if that could be done in other places. 

 
Mr. McCullar said they have a lot of geothermal power 

there.  
 
Ms. Stombaugh asked if he could recommend to anyone on the 

estimated cost to look at that.  Mr. McCullar said laying power 
cables is extremely costly.  He added that it has taken fifteen 
years to run one in the Manhattan area. 

 
Councilman Mullen noted that one slide said we have 

purchased power for 2008 and 2009.  He asked Mr. McCullar to 
explain that to us. 

 
Mr. McCullar said many of the generators who sell power 

don’t want to sell a year ahead.  Now, the financial condition 
has improved and they are willing to go out further.  We are 
buying larger chunks of power from many different suppliers and  
getting better prices when the market price is low.  This keeps 
us out of the market when prices are higher.  He noted that we 
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have purchased about fifty percent of our 2009 power needs.  
Power prices will start going down again.  Then, we will buy the 
rest of 2009 and try to purchase for 2010. 

 
Councilman  Chervenak asked what happens if they decide to 

build those power lines. 
 
Mr. McCullar said that it will take six to seven years to 

build the lines.  We have to provide for our needs up to those 
years. 

 
Bernard Brown said, going back to wind farms, that would be 

power generators right off the cost of Delaware.  Wouldn’t that 
also provide an economical boost for Delaware?   

 
Mr. McCullar replied that construction would probably 

provide a thousand jobs and about a hundred full time jobs 
maintaining the windmills.  The problem is, that boost comes at 
a huge cost.  They estimate that it will cost $2 billion.  That 
means that the price of energy would go up thirty percent.  It 
is a clean, dependable, renewable energy source but, socially 
and politically, that is a conversation you need to have with 
your legislators. 

 
Mr. Thornton asked about long term maintenance for a 

windmill farm.  Mr. McCullar said there is a lot of mechanical 
equipment in a salty environment.  They have been doing this in 
Europe efficiently for many years.  Mr. McCullar said he feels 
the technology is proven and acceptable. 

 
Councilman Chervenak he has flown over some areas in West 

Virginia where they have significant wind farms.  He added that 
he was really impressed at how it looks from the air. 

 
Mr. McCullar said he feels they are attractive and does not 

see them as an eyesore. 
 
Mr. McCullar thanked everyone for allowing him to make this 

presentation. 
 
Hearing no further comments, Mayor Schaeffer closed the 

public comment portion of the meeting. 
 

OLD BUSINESS 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS OF FINANCE COMMITTEE (02/27/07) 
 
1.  Approval of Priority Capital Projects 
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 Mr. Hugg said the Finance Committee has been meeting for a 
couple of months to put together a five-year capital improvement 
program.  They approved those large ticket items that have an 
active life of ten years or more that are part of the basic 
infrastructure of the community such as the Library, Town Hall, 
sewer systems, new water tanks, heavy equipment necessary for 
the Town to carry out its mission.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said the Finance Committee recommends that staff 
present two items to Council tonight.  First is four priority 
projects that the committee wanted to have Council affirm, (1) 
work on the electric system in the Four Corners area to make 
sure the next step that was put on  hold a year or so ago can 
proceed; (2) the Public Works facility to complete an enclosed 
building and mechanical area with further completion in the next 
year or two; (3) Inflow & Infiltration study of the Greensbranch  
area sewer mains – The structure itself and joints in the 
structure lose some of their seal.  Wastewater seeps out and 
groundwater seeps in.  At Greensbranch, we are aware that there 
is some groundwater going into the County sewer system and we 
are being charged for it.  It will benefit us to look at the 
area and see what is in that line; and (4) some design and 
engineering drawings and specifications for the Police 
Department expansion in 2008-2009. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the committee would like to have the 
agreement of Council to proceed with those four projects.  He 
added that the Town has pre-existing source of funds that we can 
use to proceed with our Municipal Street Aid project because no 
additional Town funding is required. 
 
 Councilman Cahill asked where is the item concerning 
extension of utilities into New Castle County north of Duck 
Creek.  Mr. Hugg said that is item B. 
 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion that we vote on these items 
individually.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said he thinks we are looking at many 
capital projects.  The money will run into millions of dollars.  
He added that he feels we have to prioritize what we have to do.  
Some can be put off, some we need more research.  We should 
prioritize these by need and availability of funding. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said that is why the committee spent so 
much time on this.  We did prioritize.   The electric phase of 
the Four Corners project has to be done before the water/sewer 
phase can begin.  It needs to start very soon otherwise, the 
Four Corners project will have to be put off.  The Public Works 
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building has been in the work for quite a number of years.  The 
Greensbranch study is critical.  We are paying for treatment of 
rain water.  We are throwing away money.  That is a very 
critical item.  Planning and design of the Police building is 
very basic before we can even being to go out and get a bid 
package.  This will not take a lot of time or cost a lot of 
money.  It is a critical step in the process.  We need the 
design to find out what it will cost. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer said the committee has spent thirty hours 
or more of discussion on this. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said discussion is one thing.  Decisions 
are made by this Council.  This is public money we are talking 
about and we need to decide which to move forward with and which 
can be put off.  He added that, if this is to be done as one 
item, he is against it. 
 
 Councilwoman White said we have a public hearing coming up 
for a loan.  Do we have the funds to do these four projects 
before the public hearing on March 19th for the loan we are 
anticipating from PNC?  Can we pay in full for all of these or 
are we relying on funds from the loan which has not been gotten 
yet?  Councilwoman White asked if we are relying on additional 
loan money to pay for these projects. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said we have money in the 2007 budget to 
start them.  We broke down our capital projects from 2007 to 
2011.  The Four Corners is in phase 2007.  The Four Corners 
downtown project will be approximately half a million dollars 
including electric for the entire Four Corners area.  The I&I 
study will cost about $115,000. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said he made a motion to separate out the 
issues rather than taking them all on at once. 
 
 Councilwoman White said we don’t have the money guaranteed 
to start let alone finish.  We are talking about borrowing an 
additional $3.3 million.  She asked if we will spend it all to 
finish these projects on the list.  Councilwoman White said she 
thought that money was to be drawn from.  If we don’t have the 
money for these, we are starting before the public hearing has 
gone through. 
 
 On the motion to vote on each item separately, Council 
members Cahill and White voted yes.  Council members Chervenak, 
Evans, Pressley and Schaeffer voted no.  Motion was defeated. 
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 Councilman Pressley made a motion to approve the projects 
as listed, the electric for the Four Corners project, the I&I 
study for the Greensbranch sewer line, the Public Works 
building, the Police Building and the major street project 
funded by the Municipal Street Aid funds.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Mullen. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak said that, at some point, we have to 
spend money.  If we don’t spend the money, things don’t get 
done.  If we don’t do something about the public works building, 
the second floor will be in the first floor.  All these projects 
are not something which is luxury.  It is essential.  We will 
fund these projects one way or another, through loans or other 
means but they have to be done.  If somebody had just spent 
$25,000 for a basement in a Police Station, maybe we wouldn’t be 
looking at $50,000 to design a new one right now.  Either we 
spend it now or we spend it later. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said he knows that three of them are 
clearly priorities.  However, he said he has a question about 
the Municipal Street Aid project.  On the police station, a few 
years ago, we spent over $300,000 to draw up plans to put a 
building at BonAyre.  That is money down the tubes.  The Police 
Station is not a priority.  The police officers should be on the 
street, not sitting in a fancy police station.  This will not 
affect the future of the Town.  Councilman Cahill said he cannot 
support this because it goes against his desire to set 
priorities. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said we met with the engineer that was 
going to do a package for the police station.  The preliminary 
design and site work he felt was $7,000 to $8,000 to get enough 
that we can go out and get a bid package to know what it would 
cost us.  Councilman Mullen said he knows the $50,000 is high, 
and he knows it isn’t going to be that much.  Councilman Mullen 
said he also had a very hard time with spending $300,000 for the 
Bon Ayre site that isn’t going to be used.  He said hopefully we 
can use that site for another project.  Councilman Mullen said 
he is very cautious.  This is a starting point.  We have to do 
this step to keep the process moving. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said we do not have to do this step right 
now.  If we can put this off for a few weeks, we should wait.  
This is pie in the sky.  Who knows what the final numbers are 
going to be.  Councilman Cahill said he will have to live with 
this.  He added that he wishes the items were separated out so 
that he could choose among them. 
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 Councilman Chervenak said he doesn’t know where Councilman 
Cahill has been.  The Four Corners is a project we knew would 
cost a lot of money.  The Public Works building is $1 to $2 
million dollars.  If you understand, we have been talking about 
this for a long time.  The Greensbranch study is something we 
have talked about to people and it has to be done.  The police 
station Councilman Mullen says we have budgeted $50,000 because 
he doesn’t know the engineering costs based on our site today.   
We have agreed that the police station is going to be on 
Glenwood Avenue.  Something has to start now.  This is a budget, 
it isn’t cast in stone.  We start something now or we do like 
former councils.  If we don’t spend the money now, we will have 
to spend more money later. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said that we have been going over items 
on the Four Corners project for the three years that he has been 
on Council.  The public works building is falling down.  For two 
years we have been struggling to find funding to replace it.  
The Greensbranch I&I study makes perfect sense.  Councilman 
Cahill said if we are pumping clean water into our sanitary 
sewer system, it is a priority.  He added that he will vote for 
those three issues.  The Municipal Street Aid project is a moot 
point.  The Police Station, we need a new one but you can’t even 
give us hard numbers. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said none of these is hard numbers. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the Public Works number is the best estimate 
based on construction of a shell and slab building.  We have no 
contracts but it is a pretty good number.  The Greensbranch I&I 
study is a pretty solid number at $115,000.  $500,000 for the 
Four Corners project is a pretty good number for pricing on 
transformers and underground lines.  It could be more or less. 
 
 On the motion to approve the listed five projects, Council 
members Chervenak, Evans, Mullen and Pressley voted yes.  
Council members Cahill and White voted no.  Motion carried. 
 
2.  Utility Funding 
 

 Mr. Hugg distributed some paperwork and said that some of 
you have seen this many times.  First is the preliminary concept 
plan for water and sewer utilities north of Duck Creek.  This 
plan has been before the Utility, Business Development and 
Finance Committees. 

 
 Mr. Hugg said that we began in 2003 looking at the Town’s 

utility infrastructure.   In terms of condition and capacity for 
future growth, we need to make certain investments.  It is no 
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secret that the Town chose to make major utility investments 
including replacement of the substation which was built in 1955 
and a water tower that was built before the second World War.   
We asked our engineers to take a detailed look at 
water/sewer/electric utilities.  We need some significant 
investments including a 750 million gallon water tower, fifty 
percent for replacement needs and fifty percent for future 
needs.  We need another electric substation for significant 
capacity.  We will have to spend a considerable amount of money 
for existing and new developments by extending primary circuits 
on Sunnyside Road, Route 13, the line that runs in back of the 
high school.   

 
   Mr. Hugg said that, as we thought through our facilities 

plans, we have looked at reliability first.  Smyrna’s light stay 
on, roads get repaired, water runs, sewer runs.  It shows that 
our infrastructure works well.  We have a first class utility.  
We need to include our growth areas north and south.  One area 
is the systems north of Duck Creek.  There are two zones there, 
one on the east side of Route 13 and one on the west side of 
Route 13.  Each has twenty to thirty existing uses that are 
undeveloped or marginally developed because they can’t get 
utilities.  The rest area, DEMA, the Delaware Transportation 
Center are running their own water/sewer systems with components 
that are obsolete.  They would like to have someone else operate 
their water/sewer systems.  There is an existing six inch sewer 
force main that originally served the prison.  It is costly to 
maintain by the County there and not used to capacity.  On the 
east side of the highway, we have completed an agreement with 
the State that would provide for transfer of the force main and 
pump station for our customers for free in return for becoming 
regular water/sewer customers of the Town and the Town having to 
operate those facilities.  This provides us a unique 
opportunity.  We have been approached by WAWA and the Valero 
station there asking for utilities.  On the east side of the 
highway, the force main becomes the mechanism by which we can 
extend services to those customers.  There are things we will 
have to do.  It requires the construction of a new pump station 
and removal of two existing pump stations.    

 
 Mr. Hugg said we have thirteen or fourteen electric 

customers north of Duck Creek up to where Mr. Pressley has his 
business located.  It is a single phase line in very poor 
condition.  We have the opportunity to upgrade it and provide 
electric service to the north.   

 
 There will be some water system investments required.  On 

the west side, a very large developer is working on water and 
sewer and a pump station to hook into our Greensbranch pump 
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station.   That is why it is important to have the I&I study 
completed with water towers, etc. coming on line. 

 
 Mr. Hugg said that, basically, the plan is presented to 

move forward effectively and efficiently to provide water and 
sewer to the entire region.  Future developers are paying one 
hundred percent of their cost for the infrastructure costs north 
of Duck Creek.  KRM shouldn’t have to pay for WAWA.  If KRM is 
going to use 92% of the water system, they can expect to pay 92% 
of the cost.  We are looking at committing $700,000 in 2007 and 
$500,000 in 2008 as our share of a $4 million project to provide 
water and sewer east of Route 13 including DEMA, the Rest Area 
and others along Route 13, existing and future. 

 
Mr. Miller asked if Mr. Hugg could come up with revenue 

sources to explain how some of this investment would be 
recovered. 

 
 Mr. Hugg said that KRM Development is a large business that 

has built and operated business operations up and down the east 
coast.  They plan to build 100,000 square feet of office and 
warehouse space in phase I off Paddock Road.  They would like to 
begin late this year or early 2008.  Mr. Hugg said in 
comparison, the Prestwick House in our existing Business Park 
built about 15,000 to 16,000 square feet in 2003.  He explained 
that, based on 100,000 square feet, the building cost will be 
about $6 million.   That would compute to building permit fees 
of about $38,500, Impact Fees of $43,000.  With an expected tax 
assessment of about $8.4 million, property taxes would be about 
$14,000 a year and about $14,000 a month in utility revenues.  
That would be the pay-back on the investment of $1.8 million 
just from that project alone. 

 
 Mr. Hugg said he believes very strongly that we have an 

obligation to KRM to provide services to them at a time when it 
makes sense for the Town to do it.  Two years ago, we didn’t 
have a six inch force main.  Two years ago, we didn’t have an 
electric source to identify.  Two years ago, we didn’t have two 
state facilities who wanted to come to us for our services.  He 
added that the willingness of KRM to participate in and share in 
the cost of the facilities is something we need to move forward 
on.  That is what this utilities finance issue is all about.  
Mr. Hugg said he believes we are at the time where these 
investments are critical.   We have something other than 
housetops to finance the Town – jobs, things that make our 
community better.  This is an opportunity to follow through on 
that and make it happen. 
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 Mr. Hugg said Mr. Pressley asked him today if he would 
relate the Council the recommendations of the Business 
Development Committee, Mr. Pressley, Rick Downes, Bill Wagner, 
Rick Burritt.  As a committee, they recommend that this project 
needs to get started since KRM is ready to put up their part of 
the money.  They estimate that the project will bring in about 
800 jobs.  The Committee said they would hate to see KRM leave 
the Town of Smyrna because we are dragging our feet since they 
annexed into the Town. 

 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve the 

recommendation of the Finance Committee on the east side of 
Route 13 for KRM.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak. 

 
 Councilwoman White asked if funds for this project are 

coming from the anticipation of the loan. 
 
 Mr. Hugg replied that $500,000 is approved in this year’s 

budget and we have $150,000 +/- from electric Impact Fees.  He 
added that he feels we have sufficient funding to undertake 
these projects this year. 

 
 Councilwoman White asked what the 92% share allocated to 

KRM covers. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said it is a piece of the project that is strictly 

related to using the force main to serve their property, their 
share of the pump station and the force main extension to their 
property.   

 
 Mayor Schaeffer said the other businesses will pay Impact 

Fees and connection fees when they hook up. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if all this has to happen for KRM.  

Mr. Hugg said everything on the east side of the highway, yes.  
There are other line extensions that will allow us to hook up in 
the area where Mr. Pressley’s office and the Stover property is 
now to give us a looped system.  You always want a looped 
system. 

 
 Councilman Chervenak said we are investing for 

infrastructure that will get revenue coming back to the Town.  
This is an investment in the future.  We can all argue if Smyrna 
should be north of Duck Creek.  The reality is, we are north of 
Duck Creek.  We have to take advantage of the line that the 
State is going to give us. 
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 Council members Cahill, Chervenak, Evans, Mullen and 
Pressley   voted yes.  Councilwoman White voted no.  Motion 
carried. 

 
SET ZONING DESIGNATION FOR TRACT B OF KRM PROPERTY 

INDUSTRIAL/OFFICE/RESEARCH PARK 
 

 Mr. Hugg noted that a month or so ago, you passed the 
resolution setting the annexation election date for this 
property.  This is the next step. 

 
 Councilman Cahill noted that the phone connection was 

broken with Mr. Pressley.  He said the stipulation was that 
anyone attending electronically must be so connected for the 
entire meeting.  Mr. Hugg called Mr. Pressley and he was again 
present electronically. 

 
 Mr. Hugg said this is the area south of Paddock Road.  The 

election was held on February 22.  There was one vote for and 
none against.  This action is to establish the zoning 
designation for that tract as IORP.  The next item is to 
finalize the annexation which ends the process for this 
property. 

 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to set the zoning 

designation for Tract B of the KRM property to 
Industrial/Office/ Research Park.   Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Chervenak and carried unanimously. 

 
RESOLUTION TO APPROVE ANNEXATION OF TRACT B OF 

KRM PROPERTY WITH ZONING IN PLACE 
 

 Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve the resolution 
approving annexation of Tract B of the KRM Property at 1511 
Paddock Road into the Town of Smyrna with zoning in place.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried 
unanimously. 

 
APPROVE RESOLUTIONS SETTING ANNXATION ELECTION 

FOR MARCH 29, 2007 FROM 9:00 TO 10:00 A.M. 
 

1.  Horsey, 5511 duPont Parkway 
2.  Stover, 5745 S. DuPont Parkway 
3.  Wildcat LLC, 5495 S. DuPont Parkway 
 
 Mr. Hugg noted that these are properties that have been 
before you previously along Route 13.  This just sets the 
annexation election date and time. 
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 Councilman Cahill made a motion to set the annexation 
election for these three properties for March 29, 2007 from 9:00 
to 10:00 a.m.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and 
carried unanimously. 
 

APPROVE CONTRACTS FOR CAPTAIN AND LIEUTENANT 
 

 Councilman Mullen said you have seen copies of the 
contracts. 
 
 Council members Cahill, Chervenak and White said they have 
not seen copies.   
 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to table this item until 
such time as every Council member has seen a copy of the 
contracts.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said these contracts have been pending 
since December 18.  These contracts are for one year only.  They 
both expire 12/31/07.   He added that Council has decided to 
renegotiate all contracts starting in September each year.  He 
added that there isn’t any significant changes in these 
contracts over the previously approved contracts. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer agreed. 
 
 Councilman Cahill said he is obliged to know something 
about items before he votes on them. 
 
  Councilwoman White said she has not reviewed these 
contracts. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak said he has not seen them either.  He 
said he does not know what these officers will be paid now.  He 
asked how this has been handled since December 18th. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said they have been paid at their 
previous rate of pay. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak said when the contracts are approved, 
they will receive their pay retroactive to December 18th so we 
will not be penalizing them. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said he thinks he has a copy of both 
contracts if the other Council members want to see them. 
 
 Council members Chervenak, Cahill and White voted yes.  
Council members Evans, Mullen, Pressley and Mayor Schaeffer 
voted no.  Motion failed. 
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 Councilman Evans made a motion to approve the Captain and 
Lieutenant contracts as stated. Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Pressley.  Council members Evans, Pressley, Mullen 
and Mayor Schaeffer voted yes.  Council members Cahill and White 
voted no.  Councilman Chervenak was recorded as abstaining.  
Motion carried. 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 

FIRST READING:  PURGE VOTER REGISTRATION LIST 
 

 Mayor Schaeffer explained that we are trying to come up 
with one voter registration list.  Some are being taken off the 
Town of Smyrna list because they are certified voters with the 
State of Delaware.  In a few years, we will be working solely 
from the State list. 
 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve the first 
reading of the voter registration list.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak asked if this is the only time we have 
to do this.  Mayor Schaeffer said we will vote on it again at 
the next meeting.  The State continuously upgrades their list. 
 

RESOLUTION REF. ADDITIONS TO TAX BILLS 
 

 Mr. Hugg said one action Council needs to take as we 
prepare for the new property tax season is to approve a 
resolution adding to the tax bills those enforcement actions, 
grass cutting, delinquent utility bills and other amounts owed 
to the Town by property owners.  He noted that the 2007 list is 
here to be  voted on tonight. 
 
 Councilman Cahill made a motion to approve the resolution 
ref. additions to tax bills.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Chervenak and carried unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Chervenak asked if we try to collect these 
amounts.  Mr. Jaywork explained that they become a lien against 
the property if not paid. 
 

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 

MISSION STATEMENT FOR CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE 
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 Councilman Chervenak said that, as directed by Council, he 
has come up with a mission statement for this committee.  He 
asked if there were any questions or comments. 
 
 Mayor Schaeffer suggested that everyone take a look at it 
and get questions or comments to Mr. Hugg before the next 
meeting.   
 
 Councilwoman White said that the gentleman who owns Pats 
Pizza asked us a few meetings ago about his dumpsters.  She 
asked the outcome of that.  Mr. Hugg said he doesn’t know.  He 
said he will follow up on that with Code Enforcement. 
 
 Councilwoman White noted that we have a letter from the 
Fire Company with comments in our packets. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

 Councilman Cahill made a motion to adjourn, seconded by 
Councilman Mullen.  Meeting adjourned by unanimous vote at 9:30 
p.m. 
 
 
 
      __________________________________ 
                              Council Secretary  
 
ccm 
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